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Advent 1 A 
December 2, 2007: St Aidan’s & Wesley 10:30am 
 
Isaiah 2: 1-5, Romans 13: 11-14 and Matthew 24: 36-44 

 
The other day I caught myself saying something to Sam which made me stop and think  
about the stage in life that I have come to. We were having a conversation about  
homework, and I said to him, in as many words: "Sam - Get used to it. That's the way  
the world works." Then I thought to myself - Isn't that what old people say?...  
Isn't that what old people say to young people?  
 
When you are young, you want to question the way things are; you want to change the  
world. You actually believe you can make an impact, that you can make a difference,  
that your world will be a better one than your parents had, that you are going to  
leave a mark, and change things for the better.  
 
But then you grow up. You learn to settle in; learn to settle down. You begin to  
accommodate things, even things that not so many years ago you would have felt  
uncomfortable about. You "go along, in order to get along". You learn how to live  
within the system until one day you wake up and hear yourself saying to your child:  
'that's just the way the world works - get used to it.' Things are the way they are  
- What's anybody to do about it?! Trying to change feels like taking a teaspoon down  
to the ocean and starting to scoop, and hearing someone say: 'Call us when you're  
done'  
 
The author of Ecclesiastes had that kind of take on life. 'There's nothing new under  
the sun', he said. (Ecc 11:1-11) Everything that has happened will happen again.  
Everything that will happen, has happened before. The world is the way the world is.  
Round and round it goes. People are born, they grow up, they grow old. The sun rises  
and the sun sets. On and on. And then, with a sense of desperation, the wise teacher  
of Ecclesiastes asks: "Is there anything of which we may say: 'Look, this is new'?"  
Life had become a grinding wheel.  
 
Advent is the Church's answer, a 4 week answer, to the question: "Is there anything  
of which we may say: 'Look, this is new'?" And the answer comes in the form of a  
strange paradox - The son of God, coming through a young peasant family.  
 
The name Jesus means 'Saviour'. Those who knew him came to proclaim that he is the  
Saviour. The Hebrews says of him: He is the reflection of God's glory And the exact  
imprint of God's very being. (1:3) That truly is a break to the grinding wheel of  
life.  
 
In his hometown, people looked at him - you may recall - and found Jesus  
unimpressive (Mark 6:1-6). "We've seen this before." You can hear the voice of  
Ecclesiastes - 'Same-old, same-old'. Young Nazareth boy turned teacher. And who can  
blame them. Nothing in their Hebrew Bible had prepared them for the experience of  
such a strange new action by God.  
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And in the NT, you can feel the writers pushing their language to its limits to  
describe this experience. We are going to be reading their attempts, and singing  
them in our hymns, for the next several weeks. We sing of Jesus as "the dayspring"  
from on high, the "rose' that is blooming in the desert, the one who comes in clouds  
descending, the "sprig" of hope that comes from the stump of Jesse, the son of the  
Royal king David, the eternal Word that is spoken from eternity into our world.  
 
And how can we talk about a strange new thing such as this? Most of our  
descriptions, for anything, are based on previous experience. We see something and  
we say "I've seen this before." But what do you do when something truly new comes  
along? Like an experience of God ?  
 
Jesus has come to us both from the inside of humanity, as one of us, but he also  
comes from the outside in. It is new, strange, and even stunning to the point of  
disbelief. And it is much harder to describe and explain than to experience.  
 
Pastor Alfred Delp wrote a book called When The Time Was Fulfilled. He had been  
among those German Ministers imprisoned by the Nazis. In one part of the book he  
writes that whether we will be able to welcome Christ will depend in great part on  
our ability to be shocked into the recognition that the birth of Jesus is the coming  
of something truly new into the world. Something that nothing else in our experience  
of life has prepared us for. Here is how he tried to describe it.  
 
The great question to us is whether we are still capable of being truly shocked or  
whether it is to remain so that we see thousands of things and know that they should  
not be and must no be, and that we get hardened to them. How many things have we  
become used to in the course of the years, of the weeks and of the months, so that  
we stand un-shocked, unstirred, inwardly unmoved. Advent is a time when we ought to  
be shaken. In the shock of being awakened, in the helplessness of 'coming to', in  
the wretchedness of realising our limitations, the golden thread that passes between  
heaven and earth reaches us. That golden thread has given the world a taste of the  
abundance it can have.  
 
"You know what time it is", Paul wrote to the Romans, "how it is now the moment for  
you to wake from sleep. For salvation is nearer to us now than when we became  
believers; The night is far gone, the day is near."  
 
So many of the trimmings of Christmas can 'put us to sleep' to its real depth -  
shopping centres, "gift selection anxiety". Family drama. They don't make us alive  
to this stunning, extraordinary thing that God is doing. Advent is the time to wake  
from that sleep and be reminded again that something truly new to human experience  
is about to happen.  
 
Jesus - he is the reflection of God's glory and imprint of his being (Hebrews); he  
is the 'golden thread', to use Alfred Delp's words, that passes between heaven and  
earth. I wonder what words you would use?  



 3 

 
The stance that is most required of Christians at this time of year is to be awake.  
To recognise that our hope, and our help, must come from the outside in. The world's  
darkness is dark, and its emptiness is vast; And maybe ours is too. And we look  
about and ask, like the author of Ecclesiastes: "Is there anything of which we may  
say: 'Look, this is new'?" Is there anything that can break open the future?  
 
We have tried our best, but something is needed that is beyond our devising. Can we  
admit to our need, even amid all that we have? "Salvation is nearer to us now than  
when we first became believers" says Paul in Romans 13:11. Can we cultivate that  
sort of openness? Advent presents that peculiar challenge. Let us do our best to  
rise to it.  
 


